

Freedom on the Net 2024 - Libya

Key Developments, June 1, 2023 - May 31, 2024

While internet penetration and speeds have improved, arrests, harassment, and self-censorship are commonplace in Libya. The rights of internet users, which had increased after the fall of longtime dictator Mu'ammar al-Qadhafi, have come under attack with repressive laws imposing harsh penalties on online speech, an ongoing pattern of arrests for peaceful expression, and, in some cases, physical violence relating to online activity.

- Internet and communication shutdowns occurred several times within the coverage period, often around demonstrations (see A3).
- Internal Security Agency (ISA) agents published the apparent confessions of individuals, recorded under duress, on the agency's social media pages, in accordance with a May 2023 decree meant to maintain "Libyan virtue". In the videos, individuals confessed to charges such as "spreading atheism," "apostasy," "adopting liberal ideas," and "homosexuality" (see B4 and C7).
- Activists and social media users continued to experience physical insecurity during the coverage period, as several people were arrested in retaliation for their online content (see C3).

Political Overview

Libya has been racked by internal divisions and intermittent civil conflict since a popular armed uprising in 2011 deposed longtime dictator Mu'ammar al-Qadhafi. International efforts to bring rival administrations together in a unity government have repeatedly failed, preventing long-overdue elections. The proliferation of weapons and autonomous militias, flourishing criminal networks, interference by regional powers, and the presence of extremist groups have all contributed to a persistent lack of physical security. More than a decade of violence has displaced hundreds of thousands of people, and human rights conditions have generally deteriorated.

A Obstacles to Access

A1 0-6 pts

Do infrastructural limitations restrict access to the internet or the speed and quality of internet connections?

3 / 6

Score Change: The score improved from 2 to 3 because both internet penetration and speeds improved during the coverage period.

The ongoing civil conflict in Libya has created obstacles to internet access. Users across the country remain frustrated by inconsistent internet service, which is frequently interrupted by power cuts. High demand, damage to infrastructure, unauthorized construction, sabotage, and theft of information and communications technology (ICT) equipment all contribute to poor connectivity.¹

Though figures vary, internet penetration appears to have increased in recent years. As of early 2024, there were 6.13 million internet users and 12.40 million mobile connections in Libya.

According to DataReportal's Digital 2024 report, the country's internet penetration rate was 88.4 percent in 2024, compared to 45.9 percent in 2023.²

Speeds also increased during the coverage period. According to February 2024 data from Ookla, the median mobile and fixed-line broadband download speeds were 16.85 megabits per second (Mbps) and 11.99 Mbps, respectively. The median mobile and fixed-line broadband upload speeds were 7.58 Mbps and 8.31 Mbps, respectively.³

After years of stagnation in the telecommunications sector due to the conflict, several plans to improve infrastructure and services have begun. In September 2021, the Libyan Post Telecommunications and Information Technology Company (LPTIC) announced plans to deploy long-term evolution (LTE) services in the south, helping to close a geographic connectivity gap (see A2).⁴ As part of this plan, mobile service providers Al-Madar and Libyana began rolling out fourth-generation (4G) services in southern cities in October 2021.⁵ In October 2020, state-owned internet service provider (ISP) Al-Madar announced the successful installation of a trial fifth-generation (5G) technology network in Tripoli.⁶ In December 2023, Eutelsat OneWeb signed a partnership agreement with Rawafed Libya for Telecommunications & Technology (RLTT) to include both geostationary (GEO) and low earth orbit (LEO) satellite services, as well as expanding connectivity across the country.⁷

The ongoing conflict has left the country's internet infrastructure in disarray. For example, about 25 percent of mobile towers have been damaged or stolen.⁸ Efforts to rebuild infrastructure have largely stalled due to the conflict; telecommunications services are regularly disrupted in the east in particular.⁹

A2 0-3 pts

Is access to the internet prohibitively expensive or beyond the reach of certain segments of the population for geographical, social, or other reasons?

1 / 3

While prices have fallen in recent years, the depreciation of the Libyan dinar and economic instability have made the internet inaccessible for some people. There is a significant urban-rural access gap, although plans have been underway to expand access in rural southern areas (see A1).¹⁰

According to a 2023 report from UK-based company Cable, the average cost of a monthly fixed-line broadband package in Libya was \$18.86.¹¹ On average, one gigabyte (GB) of mobile data in Libya cost 82 cents in 2023.¹² Libyana offered weekly and monthly packages costing as little as one dinar (22 cents) for 50 megabytes (MB) of data as of 2020.¹³ The average monthly salary in Libya stood at \$300 in April 2024, making internet services quite expensive for a majority of users.¹⁴

In 2020, the head of the General Authority for Communications and Informatics (GACI) issued a decree cutting internet package prices from state-owned telecommunications companies by 50 percent. According to the decree, internet-subscription and data-usage fees would be cut at GACI-affiliated providers to improve communication services and promote digital literacy across age groups.¹⁵ Fees for internet services, and specifically the 4G mobile services that were launched by Al-Madar and Libyana, have been periodically reduced by the LPTIC in recent years.¹⁶

A3 0-6 pts

Does the government exercise technical or legal control over internet infrastructure for the purposes of restricting connectivity?

3 / 6

Restrictions on connectivity are uncommon in Libya, although internet shutdowns occurred during the coverage period.¹⁷ Hatif Libya, a subsidiary of the LPTIC, was established in 2008 and

controls the fiber-optic backbone network servicing Libya.¹⁸ The centralization of internet traffic through the LPTIC allows authorities to restrict the internet.¹⁹

In September 2023, the city of Derna endured significant flooding, which led to major protests demanding clarity and accountability from officials. Amid demonstrations and with over 10,000 people missing following the flood, internet and telephone access were shut down and authorities ordered journalists to leave.²⁰ The LPTIC attributed the disruption to cut fiber-optic cables, and stated that it was restored within the day.²¹ Other reports indicate the Libyan Arab Armed Forces (LAAF) maintained the shutdown for four days.²²

In October 2023, internet access was shut down for over a week by the LAAF in Benghazi due to a military operation against a “destructive cell.” Recurrent internet and communications disruptions were reported in Sirte due to demonstrations during the coverage period as well.²³

In August 2022, an internet shutdown lasting five hours was reported in the eastern city of Tobruk around the time that Khalifa Haftar, the leader of the Tobruk-affiliated LAAF, visited the city.²⁴ Authorities provided no information about the disruption. Similar reports indicated that a brief internet shutdown occurred in July 2022 during Haftar’s visit to the city of Derna. In early July 2022, connectivity disruptions were recorded following protests in Tobruk.²⁵ In September 2022, Haftar’s forces launched a siege on the Abu Hadi area, south of Sirte, and cut internet service in the area; Haftar’s authorities issued a brief statement claiming they were launching a security campaign to arrest wanted persons in the area.²⁶

A4 0-6 pts

Are there legal, regulatory, or economic obstacles that restrict the diversity of service providers?

1 / 6

The state-run LPTIC, formerly the General Post and Telecommunications Company (GPTC), is the main telecommunications operator. In 1999, the GPTC awarded the first ISP license to Libya Telecom and Technology (LTT), a subsidiary of the state-owned firm.²⁷ The GACI acts as the ICT market regulator.²⁸ State institutions have been accused of monopolizing the ICT market, and private companies face undue obstacles to market entry.²⁹

Since the 2011 fall of the Qadhafi regime, 25 ISPs and 23 very small aperture terminal (VSAT) operators have been licensed to compete with state-owned ISPs. Many are based in Tripoli and are owned by individuals with strong ties to governing authorities. The LPTIC owns two mobile service providers, Al-Madar and Libyana, while a third provider, Libya Phone, is owned by LTT.

The LPTIC has been affected by the country’s political crisis and de facto split. Separate offices were established in Malta (representing the Tobruk government) and Tripoli (representing the Tripoli government).

In November 2022, Resolution No. 985 was issued to amend executive regulations from Law No. 22 of 2010 regarding communications, which allowed the GACI to grant licenses for digital services. ISPs must pay a 150-dinar (\$30.44) application fee and, if the license is granted, must then pay a 1,000-dinar (\$206) fee for a separate approval certificate. Other provisions allow ISPs to create and use their own international gateways. The new regulations are meant to “encourage and support competition in the telecommunications market.”³⁰

A5 0-4 pts

Do national regulatory bodies that oversee service providers and digital technology fail to operate in a free, fair, and independent manner?

0 / 4

Libya’s regulatory environment is plagued by ongoing disputes over the country’s political governance. In September 2022, the Audit Bureau in Tripoli issued a report depicting the GACI and

the LPTIC as lacking in independence.³¹

The ICT regulator is the GACI, formerly known as the General Telecom Authority. During the Qadhafi era, decisions on licensing were made by the government-controlled GPTC (now the LPTIC).³² After that regime's downfall, the transition government established the Ministry of Communications and Informatics (MCI) to oversee the telecommunications sector. Officially, the MCI runs the sector via the LPTIC and GACI. The GACI is nominally responsible for policymaking and regulation, while the LPTIC is a holding company for all telecommunications service providers in the country. Libya's top-level domain, ".ly," falls under the responsibility of LTT. In 2017, the Appeals Court in Tripoli ruled that LPTIC chairman Faisal Gergab, backed by the Tripoli-based government, and his management team were the sole legitimate representatives of LPTIC.³³

In 2014, the MCI appointed a committee to draft a new Telecommunication Act to set standards for the sector and replace existing regulations surrounding ICTs. The act, which has been drafted but not implemented,³⁴ also aims to create an independent Telecommunication Regulatory Authority (TRA) to oversee the industry.³⁵

In May 2019, the Tripoli-based administration announced the suspension of 40 foreign firms, including telecommunications equipment firm Alcatel-Lucent (now owned by Finland's Nokia) and Microsoft, saying they needed to renew their licenses. While the companies were granted a grace period to do so, the move was described by some analysts as a politically motivated decision designed to press for greater support for internationally recognized authorities, as the LAAF was attacking rival forces in Tripoli at the time.³⁶

B Limits on Content

B1 0-6 pts

Does the state block or filter, or compel service providers to block or filter, internet content, particularly material that is protected by international human rights standards?

6 / 6

Partisan website blocking has been infrequent in the post-Qadhafi era. Many pornographic websites were blocked in 2013 by LTT, but the country's main service providers, including LTT, Libyana, and Al-Madar, did not censor pornographic content during the coverage period. Small ISPs may block some pornographic content.

In September 2022, the Anti-Cybercrime Law was officially published by the House of Representatives and brought into force.³⁷ The law provides authorities with the power to block websites that host "unwanted" content without judicial authorization (see B3 and C2).³⁸ Article 7 of the law enables the National Information Security and Safety Authority (NISSA) to censor content that undermines "the security of the society and its social peace." Article 8 allows the NISSA to block websites containing content deemed "contrary to public morality," such as pornography.³⁹ Critics have noted that the vague language gives authorities extensive leeway to interpret the law as they see fit.

In June 2021, the General Authority for Endowments and Islamic Affairs (GAEIA)—the country's religious institution that also manages the assets donated for charitable purposes under Islamic law—wrote to the GACI, urging the regulator to block websites containing pornography as well as websites about Satan, atheism, terrorism, and Takfirist extremist groups. The GAEIA also called on the GACI to use Article 35 of the constitution (see C1), which enables authorities to rely on Qadhafi-era laws to punish those who misuse the internet.⁴⁰

In February 2023, the National Commission of Human Rights (NCHR) called on the attorney general to ban TikTok and YouTube.⁴¹ The NCHR argued that content on these platforms

“undermines the rule of law and justice” as well as the country’s social, religious, and cultural values.⁴² Additionally, the MCI also called for those two services to be banned and for websites containing pornography to be blocked.⁴³ No websites or social media platforms had been blocked by the end of the coverage period, however.

All major social media platforms and international blog-hosting services⁴⁴ were freely available during the coverage period. In 2018, Facebook was temporarily inaccessible in Tripoli and several other cities amid fighting between militant groups. The LPTIC claimed that technical errors and power outages caused the disruption.⁴⁵

B2 0-4 pts

Do state or nonstate actors employ legal, administrative, or other means to force publishers, content hosts, or digital platforms to delete content, particularly material that is protected by international human rights standards?

3 /
4

Authorities do not frequently request that private providers or intermediaries delete content. Rather, there are coordinated efforts to “report” Facebook pages for deletion, particularly for political views against militias.

The Anti-Cybercrime Law includes provisions that could enable authorities to remove online content. Article 7 gives the NISSA the authority to censor a wide swath of content, including content that “disseminates prejudices” or undermines “security” or “social peace.” While it is unclear what these censorship tactics include outside of blocking websites, the vague language of the law leaves authorities with open interpretation of content deemed in violation of the law (see B1).⁴⁶

In previous reporting periods, Meta (Facebook’s parent company), Google, and Twitter have removed content at the government’s request. Meta reported two emergency-disclosure requests in the first half of 2023 and one legal process request, which Meta did not comply with. Google reported zero requests within the coverage period.⁴⁷

B3 0-4 pts

Do restrictions on the internet and digital content lack transparency, proportionality to the stated aims, or an independent appeals process?

2 /
4

A 2006 law mandates that websites registered under the “.ly” domain must not contain content that is “obscene, scandalous, indecent, or contrary to Libyan law or Islamic morality.”⁴⁸ Prior to the war, “indecent” was prohibited by law, but sexually explicit sites were not typically blocked. However, blocks of such material have been enforced in the post-Qadhafi era (see B1).

In practice, the procedures for website blocking are opaque. When accessing a banned website, users are shown a message from the service provider stating that the site has been blocked. During the reporting period, no websites appeared to be blocked by state-owned companies, including pornography sites; smaller ISPs may still block some content but the reason for this is unclear.

In September 2022, the Anti-Cybercrime Law officially entered into force, meaning a swath of content vaguely defined in the law’s provisions could be blocked or removed without judicial authorization (see B1 and B2).⁴⁹

At times, social media companies have arbitrarily removed the accounts or content of Libyan users due to issues with moderating Arabic-language content. One Libyan academic reported that Twitter removed their post with no explanation, likely due to the use of colloquial Arabic phrases.⁵⁰

B4 0-4 pts

The 2011 revolution brought a notable increase in the number of bloggers writing within Libya, many of whom expressed hope for the future, discussed political activism, and voiced criticism of authorities. However, those who choose to use their real names and photos online have been targeted with criminal prosecution, harassment, and kidnappings (see C3 and C7).⁵¹ Online users who continue to self-censor due to instability, increasing threats, and violence against journalists still may face threats from state-affiliated actors.⁵²

Repressive legislation targeting online speech and a systemic crackdown on activists has led more online users to self-censor during the coverage period.⁵³ The Anti-Cybercrime Law could lead to further self-censorship.⁵⁴ Article 37 introduces harsh penalties for a large swath of online speech, hindering free expression online (see C2). Article 9 of the law criminalizes the use of encryption tools used to protect the privacy of online users (see C4). Online users could choose to self-censor for fear of retribution if they are unable to protect their identity online.⁵⁵

Members of the internationally recognized government in Tripoli, namely officials from the Internal Security Agency (ISA), have expressed hostility to critical and independent journalism, and those who voice dissent, criticism of militia groups or leaders, or other controversial views (such as religious commentary) risk retaliation.⁵⁶ Online users avoid discussing taboo subjects such as sex, drugs, and homosexuality.⁵⁷ In a reflection of the extreme risk of speaking out in Libya, many journalists and their family members have requested that rights groups not identify them by name when they report on such abuses.⁵⁸

In May 2023, the GAEIA announced the creation of the Guardians of Virtue, a body tasked with countering practices that could be considered in contrast with Islamic and Libyan values, as defined by the GAEIA.⁵⁹ The Guardians' mandate includes identifying and targeting online activists and bloggers who allegedly share content that is deemed to counter "Libyan virtue." The group is additionally tasked with "spying" on anyone who contradicts its mandate, which could encourage self-censorship among not only activists and journalists, but also ordinary social media users.⁶⁰

B5 0-4 pts

Are online sources of information controlled or manipulated by the government or other powerful actors to advance a particular political interest?

1 / 4

Powerful figures including militia leaders and politicians deliberately manipulate the online narrative by spreading disinformation that aligns with their political or social agendas. During the ongoing civil conflict, Facebook pages have served as propaganda outlets for warring parties. These pages are generally opaque about their ownership, editorial policy, and publishing guidelines.⁶¹

Libyan disinformation operations are organized by networks active on social media. In September 2022, these networks targeted a United Nations (UN) envoy, resulting in the organization issuing a statement saying that "the mission in Libya has lost its credibility due to a 'fabricated' message" and that "the dissemination of false news and misleading information in an attempt to mislead the public and mobilize support for various political issues has become common in Libya." The organization also warned that such rhetoric could threaten Libya's fragile stability.⁶²

In December 2021, Meta reported that it removed a network of Facebook and Instagram accounts that were impersonating public figures, journalists, and activists in Libya and spreading disinformation about the upcoming election. Specifically, accounts impersonating female public figures would post humiliating or defamatory content about themselves as part of a critique on of the rise of women in politics. Reports allege that members of the Libyan Justice and Construction Party, an affiliate of the Muslim Brotherhood, were behind the disinformation networks.⁶³ Twitter also removed around 50 accounts for coordinated inauthentic behavior around the same time.⁶⁴

Foreign governments have sought to shape online narratives in Libya to align with their interests. Researchers have identified disinformation targeting Libyan audiences linked to Russia, the United Arab Emirates, Saudi Arabia, and Egypt, all of which have been involved in the conflict.⁶⁵

In February 2023, an investigation by Logically, a technology company, and the British Broadcasting Corporation (BBC) found evidence of an “expansive Russian disinformation campaign” active in Libya and elsewhere in Africa.⁶⁶ Their report noted the existence of large social media networks that promote Kremlin-backed information on a daily basis.⁶⁷ Also in February 2023, the Africa Center for Strategic Studies (ACSS) published a similar report about systematic disinformation campaigns in various African countries, including Libya. In its report, the ACSS claimed that it identified over 50 such networks that used social media algorithms to amplify disinformation through inauthentic accounts along with other tactics.⁶⁸

B6 0-3 pts

Are there economic or regulatory constraints that negatively affect users’ ability to publish content online?

3 / 3

There are few economic or regulatory constraints that inhibit individuals’ ability to publish content online. However, some journalists have experienced difficulties in securing visas and permits to gather information.⁶⁹ Journalists have also faced media coverage bans in some areas, specifically in the east. At times, local security forces have refused to accept journalists’ press cards, as local authorities in every region impose their own procedures.⁷⁰ Authorities also reportedly asked journalists to leave during the protests that followed the major floods in Derna in September 2023 (see A3).⁷¹

In September 2022, the Tripoli-based government issued Decision No. 811 of 2022 regulating the conditions and requirements for audiovisual media activities. The decision allows security bodies to intervene in media regulations by issuing or refusing to issue work permits to media outlets and stipulates high licensing fees. While the decision largely targets television and radio outlets, it could negatively affect the online space as many of those operators maintain an online and social-media presence.⁷²

B7 0-4 pts

Does the online information landscape lack diversity and reliability?

2 / 4

While the online media landscape is much more diverse than it was under the Qadhafi regime, a recent crackdown on free speech has increased self-censorship and decreased support for journalism.⁷³ Authorities have taken more control over online content in recent years, and the information landscape has become a vacuum where content and news is largely controlled by armed groups and foreign actors.⁷⁴

Libya ranked last of all Maghreb countries in the Reporters Without Borders (RSF) 2023 Press Freedom Index. According to the report, Libya has been “sinking into a deep crisis” since 2011 while journalists are co-opted to serve political actors “at the expense of editorial independence.”⁷⁵

Content about feminism, LGBT+ issues, and religious minorities has become less prevalent as authorities target members of these groups, driving many to cease their online activism or reporting (see B4).⁷⁶ Since 2019, there has been only one online platform in Libya catering to the country’s LGBT+ population.⁷⁷ While social media became a vibrant place for feminist content in the post-Qadhafi era, this space has shrunk in recent years as female users have been targeted online, leading some prominent activists to halt their online activities.⁷⁸

Facebook hosts hundreds of active pages dedicated to national and local news and serves as the main source of news covering Libya for many users inside and outside the country.⁷⁹ Some of these pages are affiliated with professional television, radio, or print news outlets, while others lack

professional standards. Likely due to the risk of reprisal for speaking freely, private Facebook pages are more likely than their public counterparts to host political debates.⁸⁰

B8 0-6 pts

Do conditions impede users' ability to mobilize, form communities, and campaign, particularly on political and social issues?

3 / 6

While social media continues to be a forum for discussion, content discussed online has noticeably shifted to less overtly political issues in recent years, and skepticism of the ability of digital activism to shape the political landscape amid the country's ongoing turmoil has grown.

Authorities sometimes disrupt access to the internet or social media to restrict mobilization. In 2023, internet and communication services were disrupted in Derna and Sirte during demonstrations (see A3).⁸¹ In July 2022, connectivity disruptions were recorded following protests in Tobruk (see A3).⁸² In September 2020, authorities in Benghazi ordered mobile service providers to throttle 4G services amid anticorruption protests.⁸³

In December 2021, authorities began a systemic crackdown on activists that negatively impacted internet users' ability to organize or mobilize campaigns online. Furthermore, the Tripoli administration's crackdown on rights-based civil society organizations (CSOs) through arrests and harassment has made it more dangerous to form communities and campaign online, leading some organizations to suspend operations in Libya.⁸⁴

The targeting of the Tanweer Movement—a local CSO known for its liberal views and with a strong online campaigning presence—seriously impacted online activism. In March 2022, the attorney general's office released a statement about the arrest and investigation of Tanweer Movement members; they faced charges related to spreading atheism and criticizing Islam via their online statements, debates, and campaigns. The attorney general's statement noted that the detainees would be prosecuted (see C3).⁸⁵ In February 2022, the group announced it was halting its activities and associated media;⁸⁶ it was dissolved in March 2022.⁸⁷

In December 2022, 17 Libyan human rights organizations circulated an online statement demanding the release of two prominent activists (see C3). The signatories expressed their “strong condemnation and concern” over the detention of the two activists, who were released a few weeks after the statement was released.

In March 2023, the Supreme Judicial Council issued a decision that further restricts the activities of CSOs, including online, by subjecting them to a code of conduct.⁸⁸ Specifically, CSOs would have to register with the government, and authorities could monitor work and documents, control funding avenues, and seemingly restrict the work of CSOs arbitrarily. However, in December 2023, the decree, along with another decree issued in 2023 that threatened the existence of local and international associations operating in Libya, were both revoked.⁸⁹

C Violations of User Rights

C1 0-6 pts

Do the constitution or other laws fail to protect rights such as freedom of expression, access to information, and press freedom, including on the internet, and are they enforced by a judiciary that lacks independence?

1 / 6

Freedom of opinion, communication, and the press are guaranteed by Libya's draft constitutional declaration, released by the Libyan Transitional National Council in September 2011.⁹⁰ The draft constitution has yet to be publicly discussed or subsequently voted on. Delays in finalizing a

constitution and the general absence of law enforcement have contributed to weak rule of law in the country.⁹¹ Without a permanent constitution, the role of the judiciary remains unclear, and most courts have been unable to function.

Perpetrators of crimes against journalists and activists enjoy impunity, and the judicial system faces functional difficulties.⁹² Article 35 of the constitutional declaration states that any Qadhafi-era legislation remains in force so long as it does not contradict the constitution or until it is amended or repealed.⁹³

C2 0-4 pts

Are there laws that assign criminal penalties or civil liability for online activities, particularly those that are protected under international human rights standards?

1 / 4

Several repressive Qadhafi-era laws remain on the books due to the absence of significant legal reforms in the country since that regime's fall. These include measures carrying harsh punishments for those who publish content deemed offensive or threatening to Islam, national security, or territorial integrity. A law on collective punishment is particularly egregious, allowing authorities to punish entire families, towns, or districts for the transgressions of one individual.⁹⁴ Because of their vague wording, these laws can be applied to any form of speech, whether transmitted via the internet, mobile phone, or traditional media.

There are several laws that assign criminal or civil penalties for speech, presumably including online speech and expression. The 1953 penal code criminalizes various forms of speech and expression and includes penalties for those who "insult public officials, the Libyan nation, offend or attack religions, insult a person's honour, or cause discord." In addition to the penal code, authorities have used the Publications Act No. 76 of 1972 to curtail speech.⁹⁵ The Law on Combating Terrorism of 2014 includes vague language that criminalizes "terrorist acts," including expression that "disrupts public order or endangers peace of the society."⁹⁶

In September 2022, the Anti-Cybercrime Law came into effect, which includes harsh criminal penalties for online speech. Article 37 imposes up to 15 years in prison as well as a fine for anyone who shares or publishes "rumours" or "information or data that threaten security or public safety." Other provisions in the law threaten the right to online privacy by criminalizing the use of encryption tools and increasing online surveillance (see C4 and C5).⁹⁷ The legislation also extends extraterritorially to include crimes committed outside the country "if their impact and consequences extend to Libya."⁹⁸ The law has received significant criticism from domestic and foreign human rights organizations who argue that the law, which includes overly broad language, severely hinders free expression, and gives judicial authorities undue power to criminalize legitimate speech.⁹⁹

C3 0-6 pts

Are individuals penalized for online activities, particularly those that are protected under international human rights standards?

2 / 6

There is very little transparency around arrests in response to online activity, and far more people are likely held in detention than is reported.

A systemic crackdown by the ISA, a state-funded militia headed by Lotfi al-Harari, against journalists, bloggers, and activists began in December 2021, and some arrests were in relation to online content. In January 2024, Maryam Mansour al-Warfalli, an activist and blogger known as Nakhla Fezzan, was arrested following her social media post criticizing the Libyan Arab Armed Forces' management of cooking gas distribution. She remains in detention at the end of the coverage period.¹⁰⁰ Sheikh Ali Msbah Abu Sbiha, a prominent social figure, was arrested in April 2024, hours after he called for presidential elections on his personal Facebook account. He was released in July 2024.¹⁰¹ In February 2024, Fatma Trabelsia (known as al-Homsa), a local Libyan singer, was arrested after a video of her singing a song—considered by the authorities to be in

violation of traditional Libyan values—went viral.¹⁰² Several other social media users were detained for social media posts and subsequently released. Some have stated that they were forced to sign documents stating that they would cease their online activities before being released.¹⁰³

In early 2023, security services in the east of the country began enforcing the Anti-Cybercrime Law (see C2). In February 2023, activist Haneen al-Abdali and singer Ahlam al-Yamani were both arrested over online content which was deemed “disgraceful to honor and public morals.” They were charged under the Anti-Cybercrime Law for “insulting the chaste and dignified status of Libyan women” and for offending religious customs and traditions. In May 2023, authorities arrested Takeshi, a Libyan rapper, on charges of violating public morals due to his social media presence.¹⁰⁴ These individuals were later released.

In February 2023, reports emerged of the kidnapping of Iraqi model and content creator Dalia Farhoud, who has lived in Libya since 1998 (see C7). Following her disappearance, the Special Deterrence Forces (Rada) informed local media that Farhoud had been arrested for “violating privacy and publishing content that is not appropriate for Libyan society.” According to reports, Farhoud was released in April 2024.

In February 2022, at least seven online activists were arrested and videos of them allegedly confessing to the crimes they were charged with circulated online, although reporting indicates their confessions were likely coerced (see C7).¹⁰⁵ They were also accused of being members of the Tanweer Movement and of working with international organizations to corrupt Libyan society (see B8), as well as facing accusations of blasphemy, atheism, feminism, and criticism of Islam.¹⁰⁶ Three of the men have been sentenced to prison, while the others remain in detention.¹⁰⁷

In December 2021, Hamza al-Treki, a political activist and blogger, was arrested by the Tripoli administration’s Joint Operations Forces (JOF) after he uploaded a video of himself sharply criticizing its prime minister. Al-Treki was held in detention for four months and released in March 2022.¹⁰⁸ In June 2021, Mansour Atti—a prominent human rights defender, journalist, and blogger—was kidnapped in the city of Ajdabiya (see C7). That August, the LAAF confirmed that Atti was detained in an LAAF-controlled prison.¹⁰⁹ He was released in April 2022.¹¹⁰

Online users were arrested for their TikTok content during the coverage period. In May 2024, forces affiliated with the Ministry of Interior in Tobruk and Benghazi arrested two TikTok users, Raslan and Fadel al-Owami, accusing them of creating online content that the security forces claimed to be “in violation of public modesty.”¹¹¹ In January 2024, popular TikTok creator Marwan was arrested in Tripoli for “publishing inappropriate content.” He was beaten and insulted during the arrest, which occurred while Marwan was live on TikTok, before being released. Marwan had received regular criticism about his feminine style in his videos.¹¹² In May 2023, security forces in the west of the country arrested five prominent TikTok users on charges of “violating the morals of society” through their social media content.¹¹³

C4 0-4 pts

Does the government place restrictions on anonymous communication or encryption?

2 /
4

The Anti-Cybercrime Law, which came into force in September 2022, includes provisions that criminalize the use of encryption tools, threatening online privacy (see C2 and C5). Specifically, Article 9 states that “no individual or entity shall produce, possess, provide, market, manufacture, import, or export encryption tools” without gaining authorization from authorities.¹¹⁴ Those found using these tools against the government, banks, the military, or security institutions could face up to 10 years in prison and a fine of 100,000 dinars (\$20,650).¹¹⁵

SIM card registration requirements can also prohibit online anonymity.¹¹⁶ In order to purchase and register a SIM card from the two main mobile service operators, Libyana and Al-Madar, users must provide personal details, including a copy of their passport.

In 2017, mobile service providers deactivated foreign subscribers' cell phones, reportedly over concerns that people were using the company's mobile services to commit crimes and organize radical groups by opening subscriptions registered to migrants passing through the country. Libyana and Al-Madar said they would allow foreign residents to reactivate their SIM cards if they were able to produce a valid visa and passport.¹¹⁷

C5 0-6 pts

Does state surveillance of internet activities infringe on users' right to privacy?	2 / 6
--	--------------

The surveillance capabilities and activities of domestic intelligence agencies are unclear, as is the LPTIC's involvement in any such activity.¹¹⁸ There are concerns that powerful Qadhafi-era surveillance tools may have been reactivated. Given the lack of an independent judiciary or procedures outlining the circumstances under which the state may conduct surveillance, there is little to prevent the government, security agencies, or militias who have access to the equipment from abusing its capabilities.

The Anti-Cybercrime Law grants authorities power to monitor online content, although how this will play out in practice is unclear.¹¹⁹ Article 7 of the law provides NISSA the power to monitor the digital space, including "electronic messages or conversations."¹²⁰ In the past, officials have warned social media activists that their activity was being monitored and have suggested that they could be arrested for disturbing national security.¹²¹

The Qadhafi regime had direct access to the country's domain name system (DNS) servers and engaged in widespread surveillance of online communications. Sophisticated equipment from foreign firms such as the French company Amesys,¹²² and possibly the Chinese firm ZTE, were sold to the regime, enabling intelligence agencies to intercept communications nationwide and collect massive amounts of data on both phone and internet usage. Correspondents from the *Wall Street Journal* who visited an internet monitoring center after the regime's collapse reportedly found a storage room containing dossiers of the online activities of Libyans and foreigners with whom they communicated.¹²³

ISA agents have been reported to search individuals' devices while they are in detention. According to a February 2024 Amnesty International report, a foreign national was arrested by armed men in plain clothes, who did not state their affiliation or present a reason for the arrest and transported him to ISA's headquarters, where he was kept incommunicado for a week. ISA investigators forced him to disclose the passwords to his phone and laptop, went through his WhatsApp conversations and calls, and subsequently accused him of "conspiracy" and "espionage" before deporting him.¹²⁴

In a 2018 report by Canadian internet watchdog Citizen Lab, Libya was listed as one of 45 countries worldwide in which devices were likely breached by Pegasus, a targeted spyware suite developed by the NSO Group, an Israeli technology firm. Pegasus is known to be used by governments to spy on journalists, human rights defenders, and the opposition, though whether the Libyan government was a Pegasus client is unclear.¹²⁵

C6 0-6 pts

Does monitoring and collection of user data by service providers and other technology companies infringe on users' right to privacy?	3 / 6
---	--------------

Because state authorities own all of Libya's mobile service operators (see A4), they presumably have easy access to user information. At the same time, militias have exerted less pressure on ISPs to conduct surveillance than Qadhafi-era security forces.¹²⁶

C7 0-5 pts

The breakdown of the rule of law and the growing influence of militias have resulted in a worrying uptick in politically motivated threats and violence against journalists and activists since 2011. Human rights defenders, activists, social media users, and bloggers have been physically attacked, detained, threatened, harassed, and forcibly disappeared by armed groups, some of whom are affiliated with state authorities. No legal authority is capable of holding perpetrators accountable. Many journalists continue to leave Libya rather than risk their lives by reporting within its borders.¹²⁷

During the coverage period, ISA agents published the apparent confessions of individuals recorded under duress—mainly youth from the Amazigh community, minorities, and foreign nationals—on social media under a decree meant to combat “religious, intellectual, and moral deviations” (see B4). Videos published on ISA’s social media channels show individuals confessing to offenses including “spreading atheism,” “apostasy,” “adopting liberal ideas,” and “homosexuality,” among others.¹²⁸ Similarly, ISA agents have placed pressure on victims and their family members for their criticisms of the agency. In July 2024, after the coverage period, Sheikh al-Sanussi al-Haliq al-Zawi posted a video of himself recounting the death of his son in an ISA prison. The next day, he posted another video praising the ISA, a move that human rights organizations believe was prompted by pressure from ISA agents.¹²⁹

Prominent activists, journalists, and bloggers were kidnapped by state and nonstate actors due to their online activity during the coverage period. In June 2023, Al-Moutasim Bellah Abou Jinah, a well-known blogger, was kidnapped, allegedly for social media content that was critical of the Tripoli government and affiliated militias.¹³⁰ In June 2022, Faisal Abu Bakr Belhadj was kidnapped by the JOF after he posted a Facebook video documenting the collision of a military vehicle that was accompanying the prime minister’s convoy with a civilian vehicle.¹³¹ There have been no updates on his location. In February 2023, an Iraqi model and content creator, Dalia Farhoud, was kidnapped and later arrested in retaliation for her online content (see C3).

In August 2022, the sister of Nadine al-Farsi, a prominent blogger and human rights activist, was kidnapped along with her two children. According to her family, the perpetrators were affiliated with the LAAF’s Tariq bin Ziyad Brigade. They also believe the kidnapping was an effort to persuade Nadine al-Farsi to shut down her Facebook page, on which she posts content that criticizes LAAF leader Haftar. Prior to the kidnapping, Nadine al-Farsi had published a phone recording of an LAAF member threatening to kidnap her sister if she did not close her Facebook page.¹³² It is unclear if the three victims have been released.

Internet users have been killed during previous coverage periods in retaliation for their online content. In March 2022, Altayeb Elshariri, who worked for the ISA, was killed in Misurata by a JOF gunman. According to reports, Elshariri was killed because he published a video online criticizing the militia a few days before his death.¹³³ In November 2020, Hanan al-Barassi, a prominent Libyan lawyer and women’s rights activist, was killed by members of an armed group in Benghazi, which was then controlled by the LAAF. Al-Barassi was killed just a day after she shared comments on social media criticizing Haftar’s son and other LAAF figures.¹³⁴

Online journalists and human rights defenders operate in an extremely violent environment, one that is particularly dangerous for women’s and LGBT+ rights activists. A March 2021 report by Lawyers for Justice in Libya, a human rights organization, documents the scale of the online harassment, stalking, doxing, and other online violence that women in Libya experience, which has led to women stating that they have experienced intimidation and censorship.¹³⁵ Rights groups believe that individuals arrested for their online content experience torture in detention or prison.¹³⁶ LGBT+ people are consistently exposed to harassment and violence online, including by local authorities.¹³⁷

While cyberattacks are not common, several Libyan entities and individuals have been targeted by cyberattacks, including malware and phishing attacks, in recent years.¹³⁸

In April 2024, the Mellitah Oil & Gas Company reportedly had 1 terabyte (TB) of data stolen by online hackers who demanded \$50 million, threatening the release of sensitive information.¹³⁹ In May 2023, the personal data of Libyana customers was stolen when the provider was hacked.¹⁴⁰ Reports found that the hackers seized company data “related to financial and accounting documents, personal information, and passport data.”

Government-affiliated websites and social media accounts were hacked during the coverage period. In December 2022, the personal and professional Twitter accounts of Tripoli’s foreign minister, Najla El Mangoush, were hacked. El Mangoush said that the attackers published “false and forged data.”¹⁴¹ The ministry’s websites were hacked in early 2023 by unknown attackers.¹⁴²

In December 2022, LTT Alerts Center reported that several Libyan websites were targeted with dedicated denial-of-service (DDoS) attacks. The intent of the attacks was to disable or slow down services.¹⁴³

Ahead of presidential elections planned for December 2021, which were ultimately postponed, the electoral administration body reported that its Facebook page had been hacked after a post appeared on the page saying that presidential candidate Saif al-Islam al-Qadhafi had been disqualified.¹⁴⁴ Who was behind the hacking is unclear.

Footnotes

- 1“Libya - Telecoms, Mobile and Broadband - Statistics and Analyses,” BuddeComm, last updated August 22, 2020, <https://www.budde.com.au/Research/Libya-Telecoms-Mobile-and-Broadband-S...>
- 2Data Reportal Libya 2024: <https://datareportal.com/reports/digital-2024-libya?rq=libya>
- 3“Libya,” Speedtest Global Index, February 2024, <https://www.speedtest.net/global-index/libya>
- 4Sam Fenwick, “LIBYA Mobile Network Experience Report,” Open Signal, October 2021, <https://www.opensignal.com/reports/2021/10/libya/mobile-network-experie...>
- 5James Barton, “Libya sees return to telecom sector investment,” Developing Telecoms, December 24, 2021, <https://developingtelecoms.com/telecom-business/market-reports-with-bud...>
- 6“Libya has Deployed 5G in spite of all the Issues surrounding them,” Operator Watch, October 20, 2020, <https://www.operatorwatch.com/2020/10/libya-has-deployed-5g-in-spite-of...>
- 7“RLTT expands connectivity agreement with Eutelsat OneWeb in Libya,” Developing Telecoms, December 13, 2023, <https://developingtelecoms.com/telecom-technology/satellite-communicati...>
- 8“Libya - Telecoms, Mobile and Broadband - Statistics and Analyses,” BuddeComm, last updated August 22, 2020,
- 9“Available Services in Libya,” Brodynt, Accessed August 2021, <https://www.brodynt.com/libya/>.
- 10James Barton, “Libya sees return to telecom sector investment,” Developing Telecoms, December 24, 2021, <https://developingtelecoms.com/telecom-business/market-reports-with-bud...>
- 11“Worldwide mobile data pricing 2022,” Cable UK, Accessed August 2023, <https://www.cable.co.uk/broadband/pricing/worldwide-comparison/>.
- 12“Price for mobile data in Libya as of 2022 (in U.S. dollars per gigabyte),” Statista, Accessed August 2023, <http://bit.ly/404QZrU>.

- 13“Libya - Telecoms, Mobile and Broadband - Statistics and Analyses,” BuddeComm, last updated August 22, 2020, <https://www.budde.com.au/Research/Libya-Telecoms-Mobile-and-Broadband-S...>
- 14“Salaries in Libya,” BDEEX, Accessed April 2024, <https://bdeex.com/libya/>.
- 15Sami Zaptia, “Libya internet prices reduced by 50 percent,” Libya Herald, February 23, 2020, <https://www.libyaherald.com/2020/02/23/libya-internet-prices-reduced-by...>
- 16Sami Zaptia, “Libya internet prices reduced by 50 percent,” Libya Herald, February 23, 2020, <https://www.libyaherald.com/2020/02/23/libya-internet-prices-reduced-by...>
- 17“#KeepItOn in Libya: authorities must ensure internet connectivity in Tobruk, across nation,” Access Now, August 9, 2022, <https://www.accessnow.org/keepiton-in-tobruk-libya/>.
- 18“Libya to receive fibre optic backbone,” Biz Community, July 12, 2007, <https://www.bizcommunity.com/Article/411/16/16141.html>; “Hatif Libya and Infinera Sign Agreement to Boost Libya’s Expanding Telecommunications Sector,” Infinera, July 26, 2021, <https://www.infinera.com/press-release/hatif-libya-and-infinera-sign-ag...>
- 19James Cowie, “Libya employs different Internet denial strategy than Egypt,” Atlantic Council, March 8, 2011, <https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/natosource/libya-employs-differen...>
- 20“Libya flood: Derna mayor's house burnt down in protests,” BBC, September 19, 2023, <https://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-66849131>
- 21“Libya floods: people need reliable internet now,” Access Now, September 22, 2023, <https://www.accessnow.org/press-release/libya-floods-internet/>
- 22“Libya: Escalation of Internet Shutdowns and Erosion of Digital Freedom,” OMCT, November 8, 2023, <https://www.omct.org/en/resources/blog/libya-escalation-of-internet-shu...>
- 23Libya: Escalation of Internet Shutdowns and Erosion of Digital Freedom, OMCT, November 8, 2023, <https://www.omct.org/en/resources/blog/libya-escalation-of-internet-shu...>
- 24@DougMadory, “Internet service was down for 5 hours yesterday in the eastern Libyan city of #Tobruk. The outage coincided with the visit of KhalifaHaftar, Commander of the Libyan Armed Forces,” Twitter, August 9, 2022, <https://twitter.com/DougMadory/status/1557003075465928705>.
- 25@LibyanCrimes, “The organization continued to cut off communications and the Internet throughout the city of Tobruk for several hours, in conjunction with the popular protests that began on July 1, which is a restriction of public access to information,” Twitter, July 4, 2022, <https://twitter.com/libyancrimes/status/1543986646516899846?s=12&t=dpcL....>
- 26Ragheb Melli, “Libya: Violence to silence voices on the internet,” SMEX, September 16, 2022, <https://bit.ly/3yNWqji>
- 27United Nations Economic Commission for Africa, “The Status of Information for Development Activities in North Africa,” April 2005, <http://repository.uneca.org/handle/10855/3242>; “Telecoms in Libya [in Arabic],” Marefa, Accessed August 30, 2012, <https://perma.cc/WBR7-RPBL>.
- 28“Overview,” General Authority of Communications and Informatics, Accessed August 2023, <https://www.cim.gov.ly/en/electronic-services>.
- 29“Report of the Audit Bureau on the Public Authority for Communications and Informatics,” Audit.gov, Accessed August 2023, <http://bit.ly/3lrcmoM>.
- 30“Resolution No. 985 of 2022 issuing the executive regulations for Law No.22 of 2010 regarding communications,” Law Society, November 24, 2022, <http://bit.ly/3ZXNZxY>.
- 31“Report of the Audit Bureau on the Public Authority for Communications and Informatics,” Audit.gov, Accessed August 2023, <http://bit.ly/3lrcmoM>
- 32Ministry of Justice, “The Establishment of the GPTC [in Arabic],” accessed July 9, 2015, <http://aladel.gov.ly/home/?p=1148>.
- 33Sami Zaptia, “Tripoli Appeals Court makes final ruling on legitimate LPTIC management,” Libya Herald, June 23, 2017, <https://www.libyaherald.com/2017/06/23/tripoli-appeals-court-makes-fina...>

- 34Ulf Laessing, “Total, other foreign firms seek to renew Libya licenses,” Reuters, June 14, 2019, <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-libya-security-economy/total-other-f...>
- 35“LTT Blocks Pornographic Websites,” Libya Business News, September 13, 2013, <https://www.libya-businessnews.com/2013/09/13/ltt-blocks-pornographic-w....>
- 36OONI Explorer – Web Connectivity Test – YouTube in Libya, https://explorer.ooni.torproject.org/measurement/20190204T161513Z_AS210....
- 37“Libya: Repeal anti-cybercrime law now,” Article 19, November 10, 2022, <https://www.article19.org/resources/libya-repeal-anti-cybercrime-law-no....>
- 38“Libya’s New Cybercrime Law: Legislating Repression,” SMEX, November 12, 2021, <https://smex.org/libyas-new-cybercrime-law-legislating-repression/>; “Libya: Cybercrime law threatens to restrict free expression,” IFEX, November 16, 2021, <https://ifex.org/libya-cybercrime-law-threatens-to-restrict-free-expres....>
- 39“The Libyan Anti-Cybercrime Law: Legislation To Repress And Immunize The Ruling Oligarch,” SMEX, November 1, 2022, <http://bit.ly/42dZaUv>.
- 40@General Authority for Endowments and Islamic Affairs-State of Libya, “The General Authority for Endowments hopes the Communications Authority activates the Internet abuse punishment law [in Arabic],” Facebook, June 7, 2021, <https://web.facebook.com/AwqafLibya/posts/4416012778431036>.
- 41Mohamed Emad, “NCHRL Calls for Banning TikTok in Libya,” Libya Review, February 13, 2023, <https://bit.ly/3yO7iO9>.
- 42“The call to ban YouTube and TikTok...another episode of fueling division within Libyan society,” Afrigate News, June 4, 2022, <http://bit.ly/3JozhZP>.
- 43“A call to close ‘YouTube’ and ‘TikTok’ reinforces the division within ‘civil society’ in Libya,” Al-Wasat, May 16, 2022, <https://alwasat.ly/news/libya/359017>.
- 44OONI Explorer – Web Connectivity Test – Wordpress in Libya, https://explorer.ooni.torproject.org/measurement/20190208T163943Z_AS210...; OONI Explorer – Web Connectivity Test – Blogger in Libya, https://explorer.ooni.torproject.org/measurement/20190418T080546Z_AS372....
- 45Abdulkader Assad, “Facebook blocked in Libya, telecom companies deny involvement,” The Libya Observer, September 2018, <https://www.libyaobserver.ly/tech/facebook-blocked-libya-telecom-compan...>; Ahmed Elumami and Ulf Laessing, “Facebook blocked in Tripoli and other cities as fighting rages: residents,” Reuters, September 3, 2018, <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-libya-security/facebook-blocked-in-t...>
- 46“Libya: Repeal anti-cybercrime law now,” Article 19, November 10, 2022, <https://www.article19.org/resources/libya-repeal-anti-cybercrime-law-no....>
- 47“Libya,” Meta Transparency Center, accessed August 23, 2023, <https://transparency.fb.com/data/government-data-requests/country/LY/>; “Government Requests to Remove Content: Libya,” Google Transparency Report, accessed August 23, 2023, <https://transparencyreport.google.com/government-removals/government-re...>
- 48Qichen Zhang, “Libya’s Internet Restored Briefly After Months of Silence,” Open Net Initiative, September 3, 2011, <https://opennet.net/blog/2011/09/libyas-internet-restored-briefly-after...>; “Regulations,” Libya ccTLD, Accessed August 30, 2012, <http://nic.ly/regulations.php>.
- 49“Libya’s New Cybercrime Law: Legislating Repression,” SMEX, November 12, 2021, <https://smex.org/libyas-new-cybercrime-law-legislating-repression/>; “Libya: Cybercrime law threatens to restrict free expression,” IFEX, November 16, 2021, <https://ifex.org/libya-cybercrime-law-threatens-to-restrict-free-expres....>
- 50Spandana Singh and Eliza Campbell, “Content Moderation Trends in the Mena Region: Censorship, Discrimination by Design, and Linguistic Challenges,” New America, August 25, 2021, <https://www.newamerica.org/oti/blog/content-moderation-trends-in-the-me...>
- 51“Report of the Independent Fact-Finding Mission on Libya,” UN Human Rights Council, April 1, 2022, https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/2022-03/A_HRC_49_4_AUV.pdf.
- 52“The members of the internal security apparatus were able to arrest the plaintiff (A.M.A.A.) because of his adoption of atheistic ideology,” ISA.gov, March 21,

2022, <https://isa.gov.ly/ar/amoal/>.

- 53“Human rights crackdowns in Libya having ‘a seriously chilling effect’,” UN News, March 25, 2022, <https://news.un.org/en/story/2022/03/1114712>.
- 54“Libya: Cybercrime law threatens to restrict free expression,” IFEX, November 16, 2021, <https://ifex.org/libya-cybercrime-law-threatens-to-restrict-free-express....>
- 55“Fact-finding mission on Libya: human rights violations are impeding transition to peace, democracy and the rule of law,” UN News, March 28, 2022, <https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2022/03/fact-finding-mission-li....>
- 56“Human rights crackdowns in Libya having ‘a seriously chilling effect’,” UN News, March 25, 2022, <https://news.un.org/en/story/2022/03/1114712>.
- 57Rasha Faek, “Self-Censorship in Arab Higher Education: an Untold Problem,” Al-Fanar Media, April 18, 2021, <https://www.al-fanarmedia.org/2021/04/self-censorship-in-arab-higher-ed....>
- 58“Seven years after its revolution, Libya is losing its journalists,” Reporters without Borders, February 16, 2018, <https://rsf.org/en/news/seven-years-after-its-revolution-libya-losing-i...>; “Libyan journalists call for new legislation to defend independent journalism,” Ethical Journalism Network, February 25, 2019, <https://ethicaljournalismnetwork.org/libya-legislation-independent-jour....>
- 59“Guardians of Virtue: between politics and social peace,” Libyan Center for Security and Military Studies, June 3, 2023, <https://lcsms.info/en/guardians-of-virtue-between-politics-and-social-p....>
- 60“Guardians of Virtue questioning the mission and powers of the endowments,” Al-Wasat, May 29, 2023, <https://alwasat.ly/news/libya/400244>.
- 61For a few examples see: <https://www.facebook.com/fashlom.3ajell/>; <https://www.facebook.com/-الايخبار-العاجلة-425982190776514--ليبيا-الآن->; <https://www.facebook.com/AJEL.Ardalsharif.News/>; or <https://www.facebook.com/Libya.Breaking/>.
- 62“UN warns against disinformation after fake letter was attributed to Libya envoy,” Libya Update, September 12, 2022, <https://bit.ly/3Jr2JhG>.
- 63“December 2021 Coordinated Inauthentic Behavior Report,” Meta, December 2021, <https://about.fb.com/wp-content/uploads/2022/01/December-2021-Coordinat....>
- 64“Twitter removes nearly 3,500 ‘state-backed’ propaganda accounts,” Al-Jazeera, December 3, 2021, <https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/12/3/twitter-removes-more-than-3400....>
- 65The Africa Center for Strategic Studies, “A Light in Libya’s Fog of Disinformation,” October 9, 2020, <https://africacenter.org/spotlight/light-libya-fog-disinformation/>.
- 66« Huge Network of Russian Disinformation Platforms Found Targeting Africa, » ADF, February 21, 2023, <https://bit.ly/3n5gJ9u>.
- 67“Discovery of a ‘huge network’ of Russian disinformation platforms targeting Africa,” ADF, February 21, 2023, <http://bit.ly/3yQ7sVk>
- 68Mark Duerksen, “Disinformation Drilling into Africa’s Information Ecosystems,” Africa Center, February 8, 2023, <https://africacenter.org/experts/disinformation-drilling-africa-informa....>
- 69“Libya - Tripoli’s new rules put journalists’ lives in danger,” Reporters Without Borders, July 10, 2018, <https://rsf.org/en/news/libya-tripolis-new-rules-put-journalists-lives-...>; “Libya: The way forward - Exploring paths towards democracy and human rights,” YouTube, June 2, 2022, <https://bit.ly/3bk4fol>.
- 70Namo Abdulla and Ezel Sahinkaya, “More Newspapers Doesn’t Always Mean More Freedom in Post-Gadhafi Libya,” Voice of America, April 8, 2021, https://www.voanews.com/a/press-freedom_more-newspapers-doesnt-always-m....
- 71“Libya floods: people need reliable internet now,” Access Now, November 1, 2023, <https://www.accessnow.org/press-release/libya-floods-internet/>
- 72“Libya: Government must repeal new media rules,” Article 19, October 11, 2022, <https://www.article19.org/resources/libya-government-must-repeal-new-me....>
- 73Ahmed Gatnash and Nadine Dahan, “In Libya, traditional and social media are used to fuel war,” Arab Tyrant Manual, April 14, 2019, <https://arabtyrantmanual.com/in-libya-traditional-and-social-media-are-...>; “RSF urges Libya’s new prime minister to

- protect media freedom,” Reporters Without Borders, March 31, 2016, updated May 19, 2016, <https://rsf.org/en/news/rsf-urges-libyas-new-prime-minister-protect-med...>
- 74Nathaniel Allen, “The promises and perils of Africa’s digital revolution,” Brookings Institute, March 11, 2021, <https://www.brookings.edu/techstream/the-promises-and-perils-of-africas...>
 - 75“Libya,” Reporters Without Borders, 2023, <https://rsf.org/en/country/libya>.
 - 76“Libya: The Internal Security Agency intensifies crackdown on freedom of expression,” Amnesty International, March 23, 2022, <https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2022/03/libya-the-internal-secur...>; “Arrest of Ali Al-Rifawi,” Facebook, Accessed August 2022, <https://www.facebook.com/LibyanCrimes/photos/a.688771321572294/13765153...>
 - 77Fairouz ben Salah, “Libyan LGBTQ+ activists speak out on violence by extremist militias,” Al-Monitor, May 22, 2021, <https://www.al-monitor.com/originals/2021/05/libyan-lgbtq-activists-spe...>
 - 78Olga Jurasz et al., “‘We will not be silenced:’ Online Violence Against Women in Libya,” Lawyers for Justice in Libya, February 28, 2021, <https://uploads-ssl.webflow.com/5a0d8805f2f99e00014b1414/6047a914cc7f78....>
 - 79Fadil Aliriza, “Lack of media coverage compounds violence in Libya,” Committee to Protect Journalists, April 27, 2015, <https://cpj.org/2015/04/attacks-on-the-press-lack-of-media-coverage-com...>
 - 80Democracy Reporting International, “General Characteristics of the Libyan Social Media Landscape,” February 2, 2019, <https://www.democracy-reporting.org/libya-social-media-report/february/...>
 - 81Libya: Escalation of Internet Shutdowns and Erosion of Digital Freedom, OMCT, November 8, 2023, <https://www.omct.org/en/resources/blog/libya-escalation-of-internet-shu...>
 - 82@LibyanCrimes, “The organization continued to cut off communications and the Internet throughout the city of Tobruk for several hours, in conjunction with the popular protests that began on July 1, which is a restriction of public access to information,” Twitter, July 4, 2022, <https://twitter.com/libyancrimes/status/1543986646516899846?s=12&t=dpcL....>
 - 83“Demonstration in Benghazi to protest against poor services and absence of state institutions,” Alwasat, September 10, 2020, <http://alwasat.ly/news/libya/295083>; <https://www.libyaakhbar.com/libya-news/1299750.html>.
 - 84“UN, Amnesty International condemn Libyan authorities’ crackdown on Tanweer Movement,” The Libya Update, March 26, 2022, <https://libyaupdate.com/un-amnesty-international-condemn-libyan-authori...>
 - 85“Statement of the Attorney General Office on Tanweer Movement,” Facebook, Accessed August 2022, <https://www.facebook.com/photo?fbid=426997245895082&set=a.4074498778498....>
 - 86“Libya: Concern for members of the Tanweer Movement,” Humanists International, March 16, 2022, <https://humanists.international/2022/03/libya-concern-for-members-of-th...>
 - 87Office of the UN High Commissioner for Human Rights, “Deepening Crackdown on Civil Society,” March 25, 2022, <https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-briefing-notes/2022/03/deepening-crackdo...>
 - 88Sami Zaptia, “Legal opinion voiding all NGOs whilst not to be ignored, only binding on intended target: Lumi law Firm,” Libya Herald, March 15, 2023, <https://libyaherald.com/2023/03/legal-opinion-voiding-all-ngos-whilst-n...>
 - 89“Libya: Revoking Restrictive Decrees First Step Towards Freedom of Association,” Cairo Institute for Human Rights Studies, December 13, 2023, <https://t.ly/qef9J>
 - 90Libyan Transitional National Council, “Draft Constitutional Charter for the Transitional Stage,” September 2011, <https://www.refworld.org/docid/4e80475b2.html>.
 - 91“Letter to Libyan constitution drafting committee,” Reporters without Borders, November 2, 2017, <https://rsf.org/en/news/letter-libyan-constitution-drafting-committee>.

- 92“Libya: Events of 2018,” Human Rights Watch, 2019, <https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2019/country-chapters/libya#13d8c3>.
- 93“Libya,” Media Landscapes, Accessed August 2021, <https://medialandscapes.org/country/libya/policies/media-legislation>.
- 94“Media Sustainability Index – Middle East and North Africa 2005,” IREX, Accessed August 2020, <https://www.irex.org/media-sustainability-index-archived-reports#middle...>
- 95International Media Support and Lawyers for Justice in Libya, “A Guide to Freedom of Expression in Libya,” 2017, <https://www.mediasupport.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/11/Guide-to-freedom...>
- 96International Media Support and Lawyers for Justice in Libya, “A Guide to Freedom of Expression in Libya,” 2017, <https://www.mediasupport.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/11/Guide-to-freedom...>; “Libya,” Media Landscapes, Accessed August, 2021, <https://medialandscapes.org/country/libya/policies/media-legislation>.
- 97“Libya: Cybercrime law threatens to restrict free expression,” IFEX, November 16, 2021, <https://ifex.org/libya-cybercrime-law-threatens-to-restrict-free-expres...>; AmjadBadr, “Cybercrime Law - a new bogeyman to muzzle mouths,” Annir Blog, October 26, 2021, <https://annir.ly/blog/cyber-crimes-law-in-libya>.
- 98“Libya’s New Cybercrime Law: Legislating Repression,” SMEX, November 12, 2021, <https://smex.org/libyas-new-cybercrime-law-legislating-repression/>.
- 99“Libya: Cybercrime law threatens to restrict free expression,” IFEX, November 16, 2021, <https://ifex.org/libya-cybercrime-law-threatens-to-restrict-free-expres...>; “Libya’s cybercrime law: A threat to freedom of expression and legalization of censorship,” Access Now, November 10, 2021, <https://www.accessnow.org/libya-cybercrime-law-threat-to-freedom-of-exp...>; “Legislating repression: Libya’s new cybercrime law,” Global Voices, November 20, 2021, <https://globalvoices.org/2021/11/20/legislating-repression-libyas-new-c...>
- 100“Libya: Internal Security Agency must be held accountable for deaths in custody, enforced disappearances and arbitrary detention,” Amnesty International, September 10, 2024, <https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2024/09/libya-internal-security-...>
- 101“The Supreme Council of Fezzan Tribes announces the release of Sheikh Ali Misbah Abu Sbiha,” Libyan News Agency, July 7, 2024, <https://lana.gov.ly/post.php?lang=en&id=311082>
- 102“Libyan Artist Arrested on Charges of Indecency Due to a Song,” Northern Africa News, February 1, 2024, <https://nan.media/en/libyan-artist-arrested-on-charges-of-indecency-due...>
- 103“LCW Annual Report for 2023 - Libya: Unending violations and rampant impunity,” April 2024, Libya Crimes Watch.
- 104“A joint force arrests the Libyan rapper, nicknamed Takeshi,” W6N News, May 9, 2023, <http://bitly.ws/FTsC>.
- 105“The members of the internal security apparatus were able to arrest the plaintiff (A.M.A.A.) because of his adoption of atheistic ideology,” ISA.gov, March 21, 2022, <https://isa.gov.ly/ar/amoal/>.
- 106“Report of the Independent Fact-Finding Mission on Libya,” UN Human Rights Council, April 2022, https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/2022-03/A_HRC_49_4_AUV.pdf; “Libya: Concern for members of the Tanweer Movement,” Humanists International, March 16, 2022, <https://humanists.international/2022/03/libya-concern-for-members-of-th...>; “Libya: The Internal Security Agency intensifies crackdown on freedom of expression,” Amnesty International, March 23, 2022, <https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2022/03/libya-the-internal-secur...>
- 107“Libya: Crackdown on Nongovernmental Groups,” Human Rights Watch, April 18, 2023, <https://www.hrw.org/news/2023/04/18/libya-crackdown-nongovernmental-gro...>
- 108“Libya: State-financed militia must be held to account for extrajudicial execution in Misratah,” Amnesty International, March 31, 2022, <https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2022/03/libya-state-financed-mil...>
- 109Frontline Defenders, “Mansour Mohammed Atti Al-Maghrabi Detained in General Command’s Prison,” Accessed August 2021, <https://www.frontlinedefenders.org/en/case/mansour-mohammed-atti-al-mag...>

- 110“Activist Mansour Atti released after 10 months of disappearance,” The Libya Observer, April 2, 2022, <https://www.libyaobserver.ly/inbrief/activist-mansour-atti-released-aft...>
- 111@Lyobserver, “Two Tik Tokers were arrested in Benghazi for violating public modesty,” X, May 3, 2024, <https://x.com/Lyobserver/status/1786461682639712656>
- 112“The arrest of a famous TikTokker raises mixed reactions in Libya,” Maghreb Voices, January 9, 2024, <https://www.maghrebvoices.com/trends/2024/01/09/%D8%A7%D9%84%D9%82%D8%A...>
- 113“Harassment of content makers in Libya mid human rights protests,” Independent Arabia, May 10, 2023, <http://bitly.ws/FTva>.
- 114“Libya: Cybercrime law threatens to restrict free expression,” IFEX, November 16, 2021, <https://ifex.org/libya-cybercrime-law-threatens-to-restrict-free-express...>; AmjadBadr, “Cybercrime Law - a new bogeyman to muzzle mouths,” Annir Blog, October 26, 2021, <https://annir.ly/blog/cyber-crimes-law-in-libya>.
- 115AmjadBadr, “Cybercrime Law - a new bogeyman to muzzle mouths,” Annir Blog, October 26, 2021, <https://annir.ly/blog/cyber-crimes-law-in-libya>.
- 116“Timeline of SIM Card Registration Laws,” Privacy International, Accessed August 2023, <https://privacyinternational.org/long-read/3018/timeline-sim-card-regis...>
- 117Abdullah Ben Ibrahim, “Libyana Mobile deactivates foreigners’ SIM cards,” The Libya Observer, April 5, 2017, <https://www.libyaobserver.ly/news/libyana-mobile-deactivates-foreigners...>
- 118“Press Releases 2018,” Libyan Post, Telecommunication and Information Technology Company, 2018, <https://web.archive.org/web/20191220003359/http://www.lptic.net/media/p...>
- 119“Report of the Independent Fact-Finding Mission on Libya,” UN Human Rights Council, April 2022, https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/2022-03/A_HRC_49_4_AUV.pdf; “Libya’s New Cybercrime Law: A threat to freedom of expression and legalization of censorship,” Access Now, November 10, 2021, <https://www.accessnow.org/libya-cybercrime-law-threat-to-freedom-of-exp...>
- 120“Libya: Repeal anti-cybercrime law now,” Article 19, November 2022, <https://www.article19.org/resources/libya-repeal-anti-cybercrime-law-no...>
- 121Abdulkader Assad, “Young man arrested in Benghazi over Facebook posts,” The Libya Observer, September 17, 2017, <https://goo.gl/8mozB6>.
- 122Ivan Sigal, “Libya: Foreign Hackers and Surveillance,” Global Voices Advox, October 26, 2011, <https://advox.globalvoices.org/2011/10/27/libya-foreign-hackers-and-sur...>
- 123Paul Sonne and Margaret Coker, “Firms Aided Libyan Spies,” Wall Street Journal, August 30, 2011, <http://on.wsj.com/1KvvJDg>.
- 124“Libya: Internal Security Agency must end abuses in name of ‘guarding virtue’,” Amnesty International. February 14, 2024, <https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2024/02/libya-internal-security-...>
- 125Bill Marczak, John Scott-Railton, Sarah McKune, Bahr Abdul Razzak, and Ron Deibert, “Hide And Seek: Tracking NSO Group’s Pegasus Spyware To Operations In 45 Countries,” Citizen Lab, September 18, 2018, <https://citizenlab.ca/2018/09/HIDE-AND-SEEK-TRACKING-NSO-GROUPS-PEGASUS...>
- 126Meeting with Freedom House consultant, 2018.
- 127Reporters Without Borders, “2020 World Press Freedom Index - Libya,” Accessed August 2021, <https://rsf.org/en/libya>.
- 128“Libya: Internal Security Agency must end abuses in name of ‘guarding virtue’,” Amnesty International. February 14, 2024, <https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2024/02/libya-internal-security-...>
- 129“Libya: Internal Security Agency must be held accountable for deaths in custody, enforced disappearances and arbitrary detention,” Amnesty International, September 10, 2024, <https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2024/09/libya-internal-security-...>
- 130See: Facebook post, June 12, 2023, <https://www.facebook.com/watch/?v=747987283772432>.

- 131 Mohamed Emad, “Activist Kidnapped in Libya’s Misrata,” Libya Review, June 12, 2023, <https://libyareview.com/24502/activist-kidnapped-in-libyas-misrata/>.
- 132 “Kidnapping of female political figures in Eastern Libya,” Libya Security Monitor, August 6, 2022, <https://libyasecuritymonitor.com/kidnapping-of-female-political-figures....>
- 133 “Libya: State-financed militia must be held to account for extrajudicial execution in Misratah,” Amnesty International, March 31, 2022, <https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2022/03/libya-state-financed-mil....>
- 134 Nada Bashir and Mostafa Salem, et al., “Libyan lawyer Hanan al-Barassi gunned down in Benghazi,” CNN, November 11, 2020, <https://edition.cnn.com/2020/11/11/africa/libya-lawyer-rights-activist-....>
- 135 Sami Zaptia, “Urgent Action Needed to Address Shocking Levels of Online Violence Against Libyan Women: LJFL,” Libya Herald, March 11, 2021, <https://www.libyaherald.com/2021/03/11/urgent-action-needed-to-address-....>
- 136 Lisa Schlein, “Civil Society Under Siege in Libya as Crackdown Intensifies, UN Officials Say,” Voice of America, March 26, 2022, <https://www.voanews.com/a/civil-society-under-siege-in-libya-as-crackdo...> “Fact-finding mission on Libya: human rights violations are impeding transition to peace, democracy and the rule of law,” UN Human Rights, March 2022, <https://www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2022/03/fact-finding-mission-li....>
- 137 “Khalid Bone,” Facebook, Accessed September 2021, https://web.facebook.com/khalid.bone.104?_rdc=1&_rdr; @tiktok Libya, Facebook Page, Accessed August 2021, https://www.facebook.com/%D9%86%D9%83%D8%AD-%D8%AF%D9%83%D9%88%D8%B1-Li...
- 138 Dan Raywood, “Stealth Soldier Attacks Target Libyan Government Entities with Surveillance Malware,” Dark Reading, June 12, 2023, <https://www.darkreading.com/dr-global/syhealth-soldier-attacks-target-li...>
- 139 “Mellitah company hacked and blackmailed by international hacker group,” Libya Security Monitor, April 30, 2024, <https://libyasecuritymonitor.com/mellitah-company-hacked-and-blackmaile...>
- 140 Ahmad El-Assasy, “Libyana Telecommunications Company Hacked,” Libya Review, May 14, 2023, <https://libyareview.com/34450/libyana-telecommunications-company-hacked/>.
- 141 “The Twitter account of Foreign Minister Najla al-Mangoush was hacked,” Al-Wasat, December 22, 2022, <https://bit.ly/3ls23AK>.
- 142 “Stealth Soldier Backdoor used in Targeted Espionage Attacks in North Africa,” Checkpoint, June 8, 2023, <https://research.checkpoint.com/2023/stealth-soldier-backdoor-used-in-t...>
- 143 “DDOS attacks in Libya,” Facebook, Accessed August 2023, <https://bit.ly/3YXOQ0k>.
- 144 Vittoria Elliott, “Facebook may be dangerously unprepared for Libya’s upcoming presidential election, documents show,” Rest of World, November 22, 2021, <https://restofworld.org/2021/facebook-libya-election/>.